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Chair Lee Edwards Vice Chair Ron Reaves Shaun Gibson
Stanley Laskowski Thomas Meyer 
Jerry Sonier Creighton Tubb

Christopher J. Looney, Planning & Community Development Director 
Stacy Snell, Assistant Director
Greg Malatek, Public Works Director
Garry Ford, City Engineer
Frank Onion, Assistant City Attorney Melissa Reynolds, Assistant City Engineer Holly Mullins, Senior Planner
Matt Greene, Planner Matthew Simmont, Planner
Maddison O’Kelley, Planning Technician

 MEMBERS ABSENT
John Mathis
Chad Nolte

The above meeting was called to order by Chair Edwards at 6:06 p.m. in the New Braunfels Council Chambers.

 ROLL CALL
Roll was called, and a quorum was declared.

 APPROVAL OF MINUTES
Motion by Commissioner Laskowski, seconded by Commissioner Meyer, to approve the amended regular meeting minutes of October 3, 2018. Motion carried (7-0-0).

 CITIZENS COMMUNICATION
Tim Cronin, 152 Pennsylvania, spoke regarding the ongoing Comal Avenue Special Neighborhood District and the City’s process for collecting public input. He provided a map indicating the property owners who have been notified of the process and stated there is little support for downzoning the area. He requested that the Commission delay consideration of the proposed rezoning.

Susan Tate, 152 Pennsylvania, spoke regarding the ongoing Comal Avenue Special Neighborhood District. She expressed her concerns regarding the legality of the process and the underlying motive for the proposal. 

Pam Craft stated she owns property along Comal Avenue and spoke regarding the ongoing Comal Avenue Special Neighborhood District. She expressed concern regarding the notifications provided for the public meetings that had been held and for her property’s value should the neighborhood be rezoned. She stated she believes the process should be started over.

Gayle Cagianut, 300 Scenic Hill Lane, spoke regarding annexation. She stated she believes there should not be forced annexation of property in the ETJ without the opportunity to vote on the matter. 

 CONSENT AGENDA
PL-18-106 Approval of the preliminary plat for the Rueckle Commercial Subdivision.
(Applicant: HMT; Case Manager: M. Greene)

PL-18-118 Approval of the preliminary plat for Lily Springs Units 3, 4 and 5.
(Applicant: KFW; Case Manager: H. Mullins)

PL-18-127 Approval of the final plat for Creekside Farms Unit 3.
(Applicant: HMT / SA Kosta Browne, LTD.; Case Manager: H. Mullins)

PL-18-128 Approval of the preliminary plat for Creekside Farms Unit 4.
(Applicant: HMT / SA Kosta Browne, LTD.; Case Manager: H. Mullins)

PL-18-132 Approval of the final plat for Titan Industrial Park, Unit 3.
(Applicant: Kevin Reid, Titan; Case Manager: M. Greene)

Motion by Commissioner Laskowski, seconded by Commissioner Sonier, to approve the consent agenda. Motion carried (7-0-0).

 ITEMS FOR CONSIDERATION
Chair Edwards announced PZ-18-031 had been withdrawn at the request of the applicant, and postponement has been requested for items PZ-18-035 and PL-18-116 to the December 4, 2018 regular meeting.

Motion by Vice Chair Reaves, seconded by Commissioner Tubb, to postpone items PZ-18-035 and PL-18-116 to the December 4, 2018 regular meeting. Motion carried (7-0-0).

Chair Edwards announced CS-18-013 will be heard first. 

CS-18-013 Public hearing and recommendation to City Council regarding an exchange of extraterritorial jurisdiction (ETJ) between the City of New Braunfels, Texas and the City of Seguin, Texas. 
(Presenter: Christopher Looney)

Mr. Looney presented the Staff report and recommended approval. 

Vice Chair Reaves expressed concern regarding the clarity of the map included in the packet provided to the Commission and the notification for public hearing. He stated he did not believe utility service and extension is pertinent to the ETJ exchange consideration.

Commissioner Meyer expressed concern regarding the presentation of notification responses. He stated he wished to have seen the responses scanned in to allow the Commission to fully understand the concerns raised by the affected property owners. He inquired what City services stakeholders will lose in the exchange.

Mr. Looney stated there will be no real change in utility connection or service provided for property owners until annexation. 

Discussion followed.

Chair Edwards summarized the necessity of annexation for City services to be provided, such as sewer connection.

Discussion followed regarding the current extents of the different utility providers in each ETJ.

Commissioner Meyer asked if utility connection was the motive for the exchange.

Mr. Looney stated it was for the initial request. He further stated, through discussions held with Seguin, each city saw the properties currently divided between two ETJs as a disservice to the property owners and this exchange was an opportunity to amend the issue.

Discussion followed regarding the properties affected by the lack of sewer connection.

Commissioner Gibson expressed concern regarding the presentation of responses from the property owners.

Chair Edwards asked if anyone wished to speak in opposition. 

Summer Greathouse, 200 E. Basse Road, San Antonio, stated she was representing the Three Oaks neighborhood residents who wished to express their opposition. She stated the homeowners were opposed due to concerns regarding being under the jurisdiction of a different city and the increased likelihood of unwilful annexation. She then described the requested development agreement to be established between the City of Seguin and the Water’s Edge developer. She further stated the property owners believe the proposed Water’s Edge subdivision will result in damage to their properties due to flooding. 

Steven Bruington, 560 Three Oaks Road, wished to speak in opposition. He stated he had met with City of Seguin officials and the Water’s Edge developers and had concerns regarding drainage, traffic, and environmental degradation of Lake McQueeney.

Nancy Bruington, 560 Three Oaks Road, spoke in opposition. She provided a history of her personal relationship with Lake McQueeney and the New Braunfels area and expressed concerns regarding flooding. 

Charles Krackau, 307 Cordova, spoke in opposition. He requested further clarification on the geometry of the ETJ exchange and expressed concerns regarding drainage and traffic.

Michael Voulgaris, 215 River Springs, spoke in opposition. He stated he believes the property owners along Three Oaks and River Springs should be left out of the exchange. He then stated Guadalupe County does not adequately maintain its detention facilities and the new development will exacerbate runoff.

Robbi Will, 324 Cardinal, spoke in opposition. She stated the notices and provided map are not sufficient.

Arlon Johns, 3985 FM 20, stated his opposition to the exchange. 

Theresa Foster, 900 Dieter Road, stated she was unsure if she is in favor or opposition of the exchange because she needs further information. She expressed concerns regarding development in the area. 

Chair Edwards asked if anyone wished to speak in favor. No one spoke.

Motion by Commissioner Laskowski, seconded by Commissioner Sonier, to close the public hearing. Motion carried (7-0-0). 

Vice Chair Reaves stated he believes the notification provided was not adequate. He further stated he believes this exchange is developer driven and there could be a negative impact for constituents. He then said he would like to further review the proposal, but he could not support it at that time.

Chair Edwards stated that although each municipality wants a fair exchange, the Commission needs to consider its current constituents. 

Commissioner Tubb inquired if current property owners will be lacking any services following the exchange. 

Mr. Looney stated property owners will not be able to access a free New Braunfels library card, however, they will have access to both Seguin and Schertz’s libraries.

Commissioner Meyer stated if connection was a concern for the existing property owners, more of them would have been in favor of the proposed exchange. He further stated the geometry chosen to avoid dividing properties should not determine the extents of the exchange.

Commissioner Gibson reiterated his concerns regarding the public opposition to the exchange.

Discussion followed.

Chair Edwards suggested reapportioning the exchange before making a recommendation to City Council.

Discussion followed regarding the proposed development in the area.

Motion by Vice Chair Reaves, seconded by Commissioner Sonier, to recommend denial to City Council regarding an exchange of extraterritorial jurisdiction (ETJ) between the City of New Braunfels, Texas and the City of Seguin, Texas. Motion carried (7-0-0).

Update on development drainage maintenance requirement improvements.
(Presenter: Melissa Reynolds, Assistant City Engineer)

Mrs. Reynolds presented the item and stated Staff will coordinate developing criteria for improvements to drainage maintenance with the Watershed Advisory Committee.

Commissioner Laskowski expressed concern regarding the length of the process to implement requirement improvements.

Mrs. Reynolds stated she is hoping to provide resolutions in January.

Presentation on proposed amendments to Sections 114-98 and 118-46 of the Code of Ordinances
(Presenter: Garry Ford, City Engineer)

[bookmark: _GoBack]Mr. Ford presented the Staff report and stated Staff will be preparing revised ordinance language based on input from Planning Commission and City Council for action at a future meeting.

Vice Chair Reaves asked if the development community was involved in providing feedback.

Mr. Ford stated yes, specifically regarding turn lanes and access. He stated the development community has expressed a need for codified guidelines.

Vice Chair Reaves asked if the proposed amendments could be provided to the development community.

Mr. Ford said yes.

Discussion followed.

Chair Edwards concurred the development community needs to be involved in discussion of the proposed amendments. 

[bookmark: _Hlk531271132]Discuss and consider the removal of the left turn lane on S. Kowald Lane at Cool Breeze
(Presenter: Garry Ford, City Engineer)

Mr. Ford presented the Staff report and stated Staff recommends all mitigation measures approved with the West Village at Creekside 2013 master plan including the left turn lane on Kowald Lane.

Commissioner Meyer inquired about the calculated difference in peak hour trips.

Discussion followed regarding the factors that affected the TIA provided for the 2013 master plan.

Chair Edwards invited the applicant to speak.

Chris Crim, stated he was representing the applicant. He clarified the home builder for West Village at Creekside decreased the density of the homes built therefore changing the initial evaluation of the 2013 master plan TIA. He described the discussions that had been held with TxDOT regarding FM 1101.

Vice Chair Reaves asked if Kowald Lane is a two-lane road.

Mr. Ford stated yes, however, it is considered a priority project for potential expansion.

Discussion followed. 

Motion by Commissioner Laskowski, seconded by Commissioner Meyer, to deny the removal of the left turn lane on S. Kowald Lane at Cool Breeze. Motion carried (5-2-0) with Chair Edwards and Vice Chair Reaves in opposition.

PZ-18-038 Public hearing and recommendation to City Council regarding the proposed zoning of 151 acres out of the Sarah Dewitt Survey A103, located at the southeast corner of FM 1044 and West Klein Road to “C-1B” General Business District.
(Applicant: City of New Braunfels; Case Manager: H. Mullins)

Mrs. Mullins presented the Staff report and recommended approval.

Chair Edwards asked if anyone wished to speak in favor. No one spoke.

Chair Edwards asked if anyone wished to speak in opposition. No one spoke.

Motion by Commissioner Laskowski, seconded by Vice Chair Reaves, to close the public hearing. Motion carried (7-0-0). 

Motion by Commissioner Laskowski, seconded by Commissioner Sonier, to recommend approval to City Council regarding the proposed initial zoning of approximately 151 acres out of the Sarah Dewitt Survey, Abstract 103, Guadalupe County, located on the southeast corner of FM 1044 and W. Klein Road to “C-1B” General Business District. Motion carried (7-0-0).

PL-18-101 Discuss and consider the master plan for Morningside Hills Subdivision. 
(Applicant: Pape; Case Manager: M. Simmont)

Mr. Simmont presented the Staff report and recommended denial as the development does not properly address traffic demands it will place on the existing roadway network.

Mr. Ford clarified the recommendation is due to concerns regarding adequate right-turn and left-turn lanes at Ron Road, the TIA evaluation of the intersection at Ron Road and Morningside, and vehicular volume on through streets.

Discussion followed regarding the comments made by Staff.

Chair Edwards invited the applicant to speak.

Alan Hoover stated he was representing the applicant. He described the history of the project and stated the applicant is seeking a conditional approval.

Discussion followed regarding the proposal for a conditional approval.

Commissioner Sonier inquired what the capacity of Ron Road is. Mr. Ford stated 6,000 vehicles per day.

Chair Edwards asked Staff how the overall issue can be resolved.

Mr. Ford stated it needs to be addressed through revising perimeter street requirements.

Discussion followed.

Mrs. Snell clarified the development is in the ETJ and therefore the Platting Ordinance is the only mechanism to address the issue.

Mr. Hoover requested to postpone the item. 

Motion by Commissioner Meyer, seconded by Commissioner Sonier, to postpone item PL-18-101to the December 4, 2018 meeting. Motion carried (7-0-0).

[bookmark: _Hlk530556910]PL-18-120 Discuss and consider the master plan for Habitat for Humanity 
(Applicant: Urban Civil / Scott Horowitz; Case Manager: M. Simmont)

Mr. Simmont presented the Staff report and recommended approval with the following correction:
1. Revise note #8 to state “This subdivision is subject to the 2018 City of New Braunfels Park Land Dedication and Development Ordinance. This plat is approved for one (1) dwelling unit per buildable lot with a maximum of six (6) lots. At such time that additional dwelling units are constructed; the owner of the lot shall contact the city and comply with the ordinance for each dwelling unit.”

Motion by Vice Chair Reaves, seconded by Commissioner Sonier, to approve the master plan for Habitat for Humanity with Staff recommendations. 

Commissioner Laskowski inquired who would pay for the proposed road extension.

Mr. Simmont responded that the developer would.

Motion carried (7-0-0).

PL-18-119 Discuss and consider the final plat for Habitat for Humanity Phase 1
(Applicant: Urban Civil / Scott Horowitz; Case Manager: M. Simmont)

Mr. Simmont presented the Staff report and recommended approval with the following correction:
1. Revise note #8 as follows: “This subdivision is subject to the Park Land Dedication and Development Ordinance. The requirement for fees associated with said ordinance for six (6) single-family residential lots was waived by City Council on March 12, 2018. At such time that additional dwelling units are constructed, the owner of the lot(s) shall contact the city and comply with the Parkland Dedication and Development Ordinance for each new dwelling unit.”

Motion by Commissioner Sonier, seconded by Commissioner Gibson, to approve the final plat for Habitat for Humanity Phase 1. Motion carried (7-0-0).

PL-18-129 Discuss and consider the final plat for Creekbend Drive 
(Applicant: HMT / CRP/AOG Creekside Owner, L.P.; Case Manager: M. Greene)

Mr. Greene presented the Staff report and recommended approval with the following requirements:
1. Add the document number for the variable width drainage easement on Lot 2 to the plat and provide a copy of the document.
2. Parkland Dedication and Development fees in the amount of $168,600 for 281 dwelling units must be paid to the City.

Motion by Commissioner Meyer, seconded by Commissioner Sonier, to approve the final plat for Creekbend Drive with Staff recommendations. Motion carried (7-0-0).

 DIRECTORS REPORT
Discuss 2019 Annual Planning Commission Calendar
(Presenter: Stacy Snell, Planning & Community Development Assistant Director)

Mrs. Snell presented the proposed annual calendar and informed the Commission that the application deadline has been moved two days earlier to allow applicants to have a grace period for submittal acceptance.

Motion by Commissioner Sonier, seconded by Vice Chair Reaves, to approve the 2019 Annual Planning Commissioner Calendar. Motion carried (7-0-0).

 ADJOURNMENT
There being no further business, Chair Edwards adjourned the meeting at 8:56 p.m.
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